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Council To Reconfigure City’s Empire Zones, Promoting

Economic Development Across the Five Boroughs

City Hall – Speaker Christine C. Quinn and members of the City Council will vote on five pieces of legislation at today’s Stated Council meeting. Acting on the recommendations issued by the Mayor’s Advisory Commission, the City Council will also introduce required legislation to raise annual compensation for City elected officials, including its members.

Scheduled for a vote before the full Council is legislation that would:

· Reconfigure and expand ten of the City’s eleven Empire Zones.

· Extend the boundaries of the Village Alliance Business Improvement District.

· Consolidate and streamline fire suppression sprinkler inspection procedures.

· Allow the Department of Correction to more efficiently assign correction officers to tours of duty.

· Endorse Speaker Quinn’s decision to file an amicus brief in support of Suffolk County law requiring certain stores to make healthcare expenditures for their employees.

Empire Zones

Due to State legislative changes to the Empire Zone program, ten of the City’s eleven Empire Zones (EZ) must be reconfigured into up to three distinct and contiguous areas. Empire Zones are designated areas throughout the State that offer economic incentives to certified businesses. Such incentives include tax credits for hiring new employees as well as state sales tax refunds.

This bill officially authorizes the City to submit applications to the State Commissioner of Economic Development for the redesignation of the City’s Empire Zones by the Zone Designation Board. As such, the Empire Zone program will continue to promote economic development in low-income communities across New York by encouraging business owners in these communities to take advantage of the incentives offered by the program.

“The Empire Zone program has been very successful in creating jobs and promoting economic growth in local communities that need it the most,” said Speaker Quinn. “This bill preserves and strengthens the mutual benefits for our local economy and our local businesses.”

“As Chair of the Economic Development Committee, I endorse this bill, which creates opportunities for areas that did not fall within the existing ten of the eleven Empire Zones. I applaud the Mayor’s efforts on this initiative that will benefit all New Yorkers,” said Economic Development Chair Thomas White Jr.
New York City’s ten Empire Zones affected by this bill are: Port Morris, East Harlem, East Brooklyn, South Jamaica, Hunts Point, Southwest Brooklyn, North Shore (SI), Far Rockaway, the Brooklyn Navy Yard/North Brooklyn, and West Shore (SI). The  Chinatown/Lower East Side Empire Zone will remain unaffected by the changes.

Village Alliance Business Improvement District (BID)

Established in 1993, the Village Alliance Business Improvement District (BID) represents a diverse area comprised of residential, mixed-use and commercial properties in Manhattan’s Greenwich Village. The Village Alliance Business Improvement District bill will extend the boundaries of this designated area to include an additional 285 properties and 430 commercial and retail businesses. Specifically, the bill will expand the Village Alliance BID boundaries to include: 8th Street to 13th street on 6th avenue; from 9th Street to 13th Street on University Place and 8th Street to 10th Street on Broadway.

“Expanding the Village Alliance Business Improvement District will potentially give over 400 Greenwich Village businesses access to the many benefits offered by Village Alliance,” said Speaker Quinn. “Taking advantage of business promotion and marketing services will allow these business to contribute even more to the development of New York’s urban economy.”

“The Village Alliance Business Improvement District is one of the unique nuances of the City, where residential and commercial properties can co-exist in a diverse enclave which serves all the needs of the surrounding community,” said Finance Committee Chair David Weprin. “Extending the boundaries of this designated area will allow more people to reap the benefits of an already widely successful relationship between commerce and community.”

Historic properties currently located in the BID include: The Greenwich Village Historic District, Special Limited Commercial District, The New York Studio School of Drawing, Painting and Sculptural; The Cooper Union for the Advancement of Science and Art; and the Jefferson Market Library. The BID expansion will continue to provide the same level of sanitation, security, business promotion and marketing services that the district currently provides.

Fire Suppression Sprinkler Inspection

Currently, the Department of Housing, Preservation and Development (HPD) and the Fire Department are responsible for overseeing fire suppression sprinkler system inspections throughout the City. As a result, both agencies maintain different inspection timelines. This results in converted dwellings of more than 3 units being are oftenrare required to have two of the necessary “flow tests” conducted on their sprinkler systems twice within a six month period. HPD estimates that this agency overlap affectss roughly 7,500 buildings, mostly brownstones that have been converted from single-family homes to multiple dwelling units.
This bill would consolidate and streamline the sprinkler inspection system so that the Fire Department is solely responsible for conducting system inspections over a more appropriately spaced out period. This bill is part of the Council’s ongoing effort to ensure that local government is operating as efficiently and resourcefully as possible.
Requirements for monthly visual inspections of the sprinkler system will remain unchanged.
“The adoption of the Sprinkler Inspection bill would greatly reduce the confusion over current inspection requirements as well as impose new testing specifications on certain occupancies,” stated Housing and Buildings Committee Chair Erik Martin-Dilan.

Correction Officers
Currently, the Administrative Code requires that the Department of Correction (DOC) maintain a three-platoon system for correction officers whereby correction staff, divided into equal groups, rotate through day, evening and night tours of duty.  The system assigns officers to tours of eight hours and thirty-one minutes that rotate weekly from one part of the 24-hour schedule to another.

As a result of collective bargaining negations, this bill allows the Department of Correction to assign straff more efficiently by removing unrealistic limitations on the assignment of correction officers to steady tours and specifically provides that assignment to rotating tours is not required for correction officers who are assigned to steady tours for reasons of management efficiency, which include unit management.  The bill also eliminates an unnecessary and draconian subdivision that provides for forfeiture of office and criminal liability for a commissioner or other manager who violates the rotating duty schedules.

“I am hopeful that the implementation of this legislation brings stability, security and efficiency to Department of Correction workers,” stated Civil Service and Labor Committee Chair Joseph Addabbo.
Health Care Security Act Resolution

The Council will also vote on a resolution endorsing Speaker Quinn’s decision to file an amicus brief on behalf of the Council, in support of a Suffolk County law currently being challenged in court. The law requires certain large retail stores to make certain healthcare expenditures for their employees. The courts decision in this Suffolk County case will likely have a substantial impact on the Council's own Health Care Security Act adopted in 2005.

“Our health care system continues to struggle with the growing crisis of employers not offering health care coverage to their employees. Employers who have the resources to provide healthcare coverage cannot keep forcing their employees onto the public system,” stated Speaker Quinn. “We must level the playing field – there are upright, responsible employers in this state who do provide health benefits to their employees and it is unfair that they continue to be undermined. This resolution reaffirms the Council’s commitment to securing quality, affordable healthcare for all New Yorkers. ”

Elected Official Salary Increases

Following recommendations issued by a Mayor-appointed Advisory Commission, the Council will introduce formal legislation sponsored by Speaker Quinn and the Council leadership to increase compensation for elected officials including the 51 members of the City Council. 

“We appreciate the Mayor’s Advisory Commission’s recommendation to increase salaries for Council Members,” said Speaker Quinn. “Members work long and hard to develop and pass laws to make the City a better place, engage in negotiations and oversight of the City’s budget, the fourth largest in the country, and work with local residents to help keep our streets safe, our schools strong and our neighborhoods vibrant.”

The Council is scheduled to hold open hearings to receive testimony from the Commission and the public on this issue. This raise will be the first Council Members stand to receive since 1999.
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